
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on December 5, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.        
 
 A. Plante, Chair     C. Melillo (absent) 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas (absent) 
T. Higgins                 3  Staff   

 S. Tomai                8  Public    
 C. Gilson     1  Press 
 D. Linnetz 

I. Khazadian (absent) 
 G. Petertonjes 
  
Mrs. Halstead called the meeting to order at 7:13 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Election of Officers 
Mr. Vouros nominated Alison Plante for Chair.  Mr. Ramsey and Mr. Gilson seconded.    
Mr. Higgins stated that she has his support because he has worked closely with her and she 
has been collaborative, thoughtful and intent on doing the right thing.  He looks forward to 
working with her.   
Vote: 7 ayes 
 
Mr. Gilson nominated John Vouros for Vice Chair because he has known him many years from 
the classroom and through his dedication to our students and experience on the Board. 
Mrs. Linnetz seconded.   
Vote: 7 ayes 
 
Mr. Vouros nominated Don Ramsey for Secretary.  Mrs. Linnetz seconded. 
Mr. Vouros said it is fortunate to have him to respond to parental concerns and his replies are 
almost immediate. 
Vote: 7 ayes 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donations to Sandy Hook School and Head O’Meadow School and the 
correspondence report.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Deborra Zukowski, 4 Cornfield Ridge Road, congratulated each new member and is confident 
they will do great things.  Mrs. Plante, Mr. Vouros and Mr. Ramsey are a strong leadership 
team.   
 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Plante was humbled and honored to be Chair and is committed to 
bipartisanship, which will build trust.  She was looking forward to working with everyone. 
 
Committee Reports: 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the standing committees.  
Mr. Vouros seconded.   
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Mrs. Plante reviewed the draft of committee assignments.  
Mr. Ramsey recommended eliminating the Communications subcommittee which has a good 
history but it has a tendency to be redundant and it would be better to speak with one voice as 
in the Superintendent’s newsletter.  He also proposed reinstituting the Social Emotional Health 
and Wellness subcommittee to be part of Curriculum and Instruction.  He was in agreement with 
the other committees assigned. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked Mrs. Uberti if she was comfortable to fold that into the Curriculum and 
Instruction Committee to which she agreed that it was appropriate. 
 
Mrs. Plante noted the members of each committee. 
Policy Committee – Mr. Higgins and Mrs. Linnetz 
CIP, Facilities, Finance Committee – Mrs. Tomai and Mrs. Plante 
Curriculum and Instruction – Mr. Ramsey, Mr. Vouros and Mr. Gilson 
Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion – Mr. Gilson, Mr. Ramsey and Mrs. Linnetz 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Student Report: 
Mr. Petertonges reported that the fall season has come to an end and winter athletics are 
underway.  Tomorrow the Connecticut National Guard will visit the high school during the three 
lunch waves.  The high school’s Junior Action Alliance is traveling to Washington, D.C. to 
deliver letters to Congress about Ethan’s Law and the federal assault weapons ban.  Emma 
Ehrens, a high school student, will be speaking about gun violence along with many senators. 
The Computer Science Honor Society induction is tomorrow at 6:00 p.m. 
 
For the record, Mrs. Plante noted the chairs for each committee. 
Policy Committee – Mr. Higgins is Chair. 
CIP, Facilities, Finance Committee – Mrs. Tomai is Chair. 
Curriculum and Instruction – Mr. Ramsey is Chair. 
Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion – Mr. Gilson is Chair. 
 
Item 6 – Presentation 
First Read of Architectural Design 2 Curriculum: 
Erik Holst-Grube presented the curriculum and invited Board members to visit his department.  
He thanked Staci Stamm for overseeing this curriculum writing.  This is a very good process 
with feedback from the committee and subcommittee.  He thanked Mrs. Uberti for putting this in 
place. 
Mr. Vouros asked if there is a lot of student collaboration. 
Mr. Holst-Grube said they do and it eventually becomes them asking each other over me. 
 
Mr. Higgins asked if he was having any partnership with companies. 
Mr. Holst-Grubbe said one student is working with an interior designer and one with a 
construction manager.  Our career center has really helped students get an internship or day 
visit.  We also have panel discussions with people in the arts.   
Mrs. Plante feels it is an amazing curriculum.  
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
2024 Schedule of Board of Education Meetings: 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the Schedule of Board of 
Education meetings.  Mr. Higgins seconded.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
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Kindergarten Readiness Program: 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the Kindergarten Readiness 
Program.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Mrs. Uberti spoke about the proposed kindergarten readiness program for students who have 
fallen in the gap between September 1 and January 1 and not be within the age to enter 
kindergarten with the new law effective July 1, 2024.  We are anticipating a class size of 20 
students with two teachers to achieve a ten to one ratio like in a pre-K class.  We would fill these 
20 slots on a priority basis in the following order.  Students who are not five before September 1 
and are not developmentally ready for kindergarten would be the priority for this class.  
Depending on how many slots were filled, the next level of students we would look at are those 
who are five on or after September 1 but whose screener indicates they might not be 
developmentally ready.  After those two priorities and if there are any remaining spots would we 
be able to have a potential lottery for the students not five by September 1 and from families 
with low income who want them to have another year of pre-K before entering kindergarten.  
There are possible legal implications for this scenario and she has reached out to our legal 
counsel on how to deal with students who are special education and have IEPs.  We don’t have 
a mechanism to identify low income families prior to enrollment.  If we exceed 20 students, we 
would need a second class which means additional staff and space.  The daycares are waiting 
to see what we will be doing.  We are planning to open registration January 8 and screen all 
students in February so we know how many will participate. 
 
Ms. Tomai asked where the 20-student projection came from and if Mrs. Uberti knew the true 
cost of the program including busing. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said one-quarter of our current kindergarteners will fall into this category.  We 
anticipate that many will pass the screener to enter kindergarten.  We aren’t sure how many will 
not.  Kindergarten teachers have an understanding of approximately how many kindergarten 
students may have some developmental deficits.  We are anticipating of the 60 expected 
students there may be about 1/3.  We have kindergarten teachers who will potentially have 
reduced classes.  We will also use a preschool teacher as one of the kindergarten readiness 
teachers. Other costs were potential transportation costs but we don’t anticipate any because 
they will ride with preschool students.  All students will dismiss at the same time. 
 
Mr. Higgins spoke about our options which are status quo regarding the cutoff or letting all 
students in.  If we did that, things would remain the same.  He liked what Mrs. Uberti outlines 
but still has concerns, especially for parents who don’t have the means to have their children go 
to preschool if they don’t meet the criteria to attend kindergarten.  He wants to see the program 
design, objectives, and costs.     
 
Mrs. Uberti said there are districts who have stated they will allow everyone to enter 
kindergarten.  We have always done what is asked by the State of Connecticut.  We have a 
situation right now where families were expecting to send their children to kindergarten next 
year.  These children are the priority group because daycares don’t have seats for them.  
Regarding parents taking the opportunity for their child to have an extra year of pre-K readiness 
even if they couldn’t afford it, we don’t know how many people will take advantage of it so it 
could be a much bigger program with nowhere to put them.  Perhaps the Board would consider 
this in two parts where we can take action on those students in limbo and then revisit a broader 
program through a feasibility study. 
 
Mrs. Plante asked the implications if we don’t vote tonight. 
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Mrs. Uberti said we could approve it later but parents want to know where their child will be and 
what they can anticipate.   
Mr. Ramsey asked if approved tonight if it would be an impediment to implement some of the 
things Mr. Higgins wanted. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said that she and Mrs. Petersen would have to come back to the Board for any 
changes.  We would also have to contact legal. 
Mr. Ramsey was in favor of the more layered approach as Mr. Higgins stated. 
 
Mrs. Plante said that what Mrs. Uberti is saying makes sense with more information to come to 
the Board.  It’s important to provide parents with information.   
 
Mrs. Tomai didn’t know how the Board could approve this without having the impact on the 
budget with being in agreement on priority #1 and not a large impact on the budget. 
Mr. Higgins wanted to bring this back one more time and work on advancing the work.   
 
Mrs. Uberti was not sure she could give a concrete number without know how many students 
would enroll.  I could give you an estimate of some costs but not the additional costs.   
Mr. Higgins asked to model a scenario with all students going into the program.  
Mrs. Uberti didn’t believe we would exceed 40 students. 
 
Mr. Melillo noted the report talks about shifting teachers.   
Mrs. Uberti said teachers are already there.  The following year we may potentially need 
teachers which is why we wanted to have a pilot the first year.  Some districts are offering this 
for one year.  We can also make a decision for next year.  Her concern is about some 
kindergarten students who come in and really struggle.  Offering this to those students is a 
potential benefit.   
 
Vote: 5 ayes, 2 nays (Mr. Higgins, Mrs. Tomai)  Motion passes. 
 
Item 8 – New Business  
First Read of Policy 3160 Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers: 
Mr. Higgins said in September there was an agreement to get on the same page for the Non-
lapsing Education Fund with the Board of Education, Board of Finance and Legislative Council.  
This policy revision is a clean-up of conforming with that policy.     
 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 21, 2023.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Linnetz)  
Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 27, 2023, Mr. Higgins seconded.  Vote: 5 ayes, 2 abstained (Mr. Gilson,  
Mrs. Linnetz) Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 28, 2023.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Vote: 5 ayes, 2 abstained (Mr. Gilson,  
Mrs. Linnetz) Motion passes.  
 
MOTION: Mrs. Linnetz moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 30, 2023.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Linnetz)  
Motion passes. 
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Item 9 – Public Participation 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mr. Higgins seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
                 Donald Ramsey 
           Secretary 













































































P3160(a) 
 
 
 
Business/Non-Instructional Operations 
 
Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers 
 
In accordance with Connecticut General Statutes §10-222, the Newtown Board of Education 
shall prepare an itemized estimate of its budget each year for submission to the Board of Finance 
and the Legislative Council for review and appropriation.  Such budget estimate shall include, 
but is not limited to, the following major object line item categories:  
 
100 - Salaries  
200 - Employee Benefits  
300 - Purchased Professional Services  
400 - Purchased Property Services  
500 - Other Purchased Services  
600 - Supplies  
700 - Property  
800 - Other  
 
Following the annual appropriation, the Board of Education shall meet and revise such itemized 
estimate, if necessary, and adopt a final appropriated budget for the year.  Line items in the 
budget may be allocated more specifically by the Superintendent or his/her designee in the 
development, administration and monitoring of the budget after the initial approval of the budget 
by the Board of Education.  The Superintendent shall present for Board approval any proposed 
additional staff that exceeds the staffing summary approved concurrent with the fiscal year 
budget. Hiring of additional staff that would be legally mandated will be brought to the Board for 
approval at the next scheduled Board meeting if all attempts for the Board of Education to meet 
prior to the hiring are unsuccessful. 
 
The Superintendent and/or his/her designee shall be responsible for administering and 
monitoring the budget through the course of the year.  The Superintendent or his/her designee 
shall maintain a system of appropriate expenditures and encumbrance accounting that is 
organized to conform to the requirements for State and Federal accounting reports.  A monthly 
budget report shall be prepared in the same format as the annual object detail budget (as a 
minimum), showing for each major object code line item, the appropriated budget amount, 
transfers, expenditure to date, encumbered amounts, and current balance.  
 
Such budget report shall be presented to the Board of Education at the regularly scheduled 
meeting in the month following the period for which such report is prepared, except the year-end 
report which shall be completed and presented by the end of August.  The year-end report shall 
reflect all major object codes in positive balance. The Superintendent or designee shall 
recommend to the Board of Education and the Board shall approve transfers from one major 
object code to another. 
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Business/Non-Instructional Operations 
 
Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers (continued) 
 
For effective and efficient administration of day-to-day operations, budget transfer authority is 
granted to the Superintendent or the Director of Business, as his/her designee, under the 
following restrictions:  
 
Transfers between major object codes less than $10,000 may be made without prior Board of 
Education approval, but will be referenced in the monthly financial report. Notice of major object 
codes falling into a negative balance will also be included in the monthly financial report.  
 
No transfers within major object codes, whether individual or cumulative, of $10,000 or more 
shall be made unless authorized by the Board. 
 
If the emergency transfer of $50,000 or less is needed and the Board is unable to meet in 
advance, the Board will take action at its next regularly scheduled meeting. In addition, all 
transfers within an object summary category under $10,000 will also be approved at the next 
meeting. 
 
The Board of Education shall not expend more than the amount of the total appropriation and the 
amount of money received from other sources for school purposes.  If any occasion arises 
whereby additional funds are needed by the Board of Education, the Chairperson of the Board of 
Education shall notify the Board of Finance, Board of Selectman, or appropriating authority and 
submit a request for such necessary additional funds.  No additional funds shall be expended 
until such supplemental appropriation is granted and no supplemental expenditures shall be made 
in excess of those so authorized.  
 
Adding Funds to the Non-Lapsing Educational Account 

1. Each year, before August 31st, prior to the last regular Board of Education meeting in 
August, the Newtown Public Schools Director of Business will recommend to the Board 
an amount to deposit transfer into a its Non-Lapsing account Fund in accordance with 
any unexpended funds from the Board’s prior fiscal year general operating budget, 
provided such amount does not exceed the percentage of the total budgeted 
appropriation for education for such prior fiscal year as referenced in C.G.S. 10-248a. 

 
2. The Board shall consider the recommendation and notify the Legislative council and the 

Board of Finance of its transfer request as set forth in Board Policy 3171.1 – Non-Lapsing 
Education Fund. Each year, before August 31st, the Board will forward a request to transfer 
unexpended funds from the previous year’s budgeted education appropriation, to the non-
lapsing education account. The transfer request will include each account number and the 
amount to be transferred. If known, the specific The Board’s transfer request may also 
include a potential use for the funds. will be communicated. 
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Business/Non-Instructional Operations 
 
Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers (continued) 
 
Removing Funds from the Non-Lapsing Educational Account 
 
The Board will may vote to authorize a request for expenditures from the Non-Lapsing Education 
Fund and forward the request to the fiscal authority as set forth in Board Policy 3171.1 – Non-
Lapsing Education Fund. and explanation to the Town’s fiscal authority for use of funds from the 
Non-Lapsing Education Account. The Board may also request that an amount of funds be 
designated for a specified purpose and the Board may use all or some of the designated funds for 
the specified purpose. If funds are no longer needed for the specified purpose, the Board may 
remove the designation from any remaining funds, and inform the Town’s fiscal authority of the 
change.  
 
Legal Reference: Connecticut General Statutes 
 
   10-222 Appropriations and budget. (as amended by PA 13-60, An Act 

Concerning the Consolidation of Non-Educational Services) 
 
   Charter, Town of Newtown, 2008, P. 28 
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